MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11TH AUGUST 2014

In the Chair:
Councillor D Cunningham
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, S Hunter, RD McDonnell, 
RA McIlroy, MA McKillop, S McKillop, P McShane, 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mrs E Mulholland, Director of Development Services

Mrs E McGill, Economic Development Officer

Mr C Bailey – NIHE

Mr F O’Connor – NIHE



Mr M Alexander – NIHE

Mr A Hickey – NIHE

Mr F Coffey - NIHE



Ms D Bader, Member Services Clerical Officer


14/15:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Blaney, Graham, D McAllister, N McAllister, McCambridge, C McShane and Thompson.  

Chairman’s Business

Planning Meeting

It was agreed that the Planning Meeting would be brought forward to Monday 18th August 2014 due to the Bank Holiday and the first day of Lammas Fair taking place on 25th August 2014.

Cushendun Caravan Residents Association

The Chair stated that a meeting of the Cushendun Caravan Residents Association would be held on 22nd August 2014 at 6pm.


Clare Tourism Conference


Councillor Cunningham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That Councillor McIlroy be nominated to attend the Clare Tourism 
Conference to be held on 21st-22nd November 2014 at Falls Hotel, 
Ennistymon, Co Clare.”
14/15:02
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest.


14/15:03
MINUTES OF THE AGM AND COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 
9TH JUNE 2014

The minutes of the AGM and Council Meeting held on 9th June 2014 were taken as read.

After discussion,



Councillor MA McKillop proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,





“That the minutes of the AGM and Council Meeting held on 9th June 2014 

be adopted.”


14/15:04
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE AGM AND COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9TH JUNE 2014

There were no matters arising.

14/15:05
PRESENTATION – NIHE DISTRICT HOUSING PLAN & LOCAL HOUSING STRATEGY 2014/2015

Mr Clark Bailey, Mr Frank O’Connor, Mr Mark Alexander, Mr Ailbhe Hickey and Mr Finton Coffey were welcomed to the meeting.



Reference was made to the Moyle District Housing Plan & Local Housing Strategy 2014/2015 which had been circulated and was taken as read, the presentation was followed by questions and answers.

The Chair thanked all the representatives from NIHE and stated that they had a major role to play in the new Super Council.





Discussion took place on housing waiting lists, demand and supply, new builds, tenants in housing stress, provision of double glazing, modern heating systems and improving insulation and the significant bill to bring houses up to date, fuel poverty and easier ways for tenants to pay for fuel, cheaper heating methods and the need for the Housing Executive to keep open and maintain flues to enable the burning of peat and installation of dual service boilers. 

Other items discussed included the possibility of running a pilot scheme for installing roof panels using the private sector in order to obtain cheaper electricity, subsidies and rental through the private sector, more support for the elderly and vulnerable through Transforming Your Care and overgrowth at the empty cottage in Halls Road, Bushmills.


14/15:06
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The Economic Development Officer delivered an update on the progress being made on the Local Economic Development Plan, followed by questions and answers.

Points discussed included the Ballycastle Revitalise Fund and Townscape Heritage Initiative, the need to revitalise Bushmills and Causeway Coast and Glens, new opportunities with the transfer of functions to the CC&G Council, funding from DSD for Ballymoney & Ballycastle Transport Assessment, Agri Industry and the need to encourage more local producers, the Causeway Coast & Glens Food Network and the promotion of a mobile app – a collaborative Project with new Causeway Coast and Glens cluster and Invest NI.

Other issues raised include the need for more information to be made available on how to set up Pop Up shops, the delays in assistance for those who invested in setting up wind turbines and the need for local benefits to be gained from Tidal Energy.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve the 2014/2015 Local Economic Development Plan.

Members thanked the Economic Development Officer for her hard work.

Heart of the Glens Landscape Partnership – Cregagh Wood

After discussion, which included ownership of the land, the preservation of trees, birds and wildlife, concerns of over management and cost implications, it was agreed that Council would, in principle, partner with the LPS to progress this project, subject to appropriate legal agreements.

The meeting was adjourned at 20:15 and reconvened at 20:25.


Letter of Support – Marine Hotel

It was reported that the Marine Hotel, Ballycastle had been invited to submit a Stage 2 application to the Coastal Communities Fund, for the refurbishment and reopening of the Marine Country Club, Ballycastle, and that they had requested a letter of support from the Council.

After discussion,


Councillor Baird proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council would write a letter of Support to the Marine Hotel for their 
Stage 2 application for the refurbishment and reopening of the Marine 
Country Club in Ballycastle.”

Outdoor Gym

After discussion, which included the success of the outdoor gym in Ballycastle and on Rathlin Island, the Terms of Reference for Bushmills Strategic Plan and the possibility of future funding for a similar scheme in Bushmills, it was agreed that Council would purchase the Assisted/Stationary Pull-Up machine for the Outdoor Gym at the Seafront Ballycastle at a cost of £2760 with a lead time for delivery of 8 weeks.

Councillor Baird left the meeting.


Walkway Millennium Riverside Park to Salmon Leap

Councillor Baird returned to the meeting.

Reference was made to the project along the West Bank of the River Bush which would extend the existing fisherman’s path on through DCAL’s Salmon Station and completing at the ‘Walkmills’. Reference was also made to a letter received from Bushmills Forum explaining that they had experienced problems getting access to the Salmon Station and had therefore instructed the architect to put more efforts into the concept plans for the East Bank.

After discussion,


Councillor Hunter proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That the meeting continue In Committee”.

Councillor P Mcshane wished it to be recorded that he disagreed with this decision.

Concerns raised included the switch from the proposed pathway from the West Bank to the East Bank of the River Bush, the lack of notification to Council of the proposed changes to the scheme and the possible increase in costs due to the East Bank project being on a larger scale.  


Other points discussed included the importance of the scheme for tourism and the need for more information to be gathered before Council’ support could be given to this option.

After discussion,


Councillor Cunningham proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That Officers meet with Bushmills Forum and DCAL and bring back a 
fuller detailed report on this before any decision could be made by 
Council to 
support this option.”




After discussion,

Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,




“That the Development Services Report be adopted.”


14/15:07
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Corporate Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The meeting continued in Committee.

Remuneration in respect of Local Government Reform (LGR) workload

After discussion, which included the need to recognise extra work being undertaken by all staff involved in Local Government Reform and the need for consistency,


Councillor McIlroy proposed, 

Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,

“That Council recognises the additional workload of staff involved in LGR 
work by fully adopting a scheme similar to that adopted by Coleraine Council 
and to fully implement the JNC for Chief Executive recommendations of 
November 2013 by awarding the third increment.”

The meeting continued out of Committee.

2013-2014 Policies

After discussion,


Councillor Mc Donnell proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council would approve the Performance Improvement Procedure 
Policy, the Pay Protection Policy and the reviewed Complaints Procedure.”


Annual Progress Report on Section 75 of the NI Act 1998 and Section 49A of the Disability Discrimination Order (DDO) 2006

After discussion,


Councillor M A McKillop proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council would approve the Annual Progress Report on Section 75 of 
the NI Act 1998 and Section 49A of the Disability Discrimination Order 
(DDO) 2006 for 2013-2014.”

Councillor S McKillop wished it to be recorded that she was not in support of the paragraph on page 28 relating to Antrim to Gaza Group ‘Understanding Cultural Difference’ Evaluation.

After discussion,


Councillor Hunter proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”


14/15:08
INTERIM ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES REPORT

The Interim Environmental Services Report and Addendum to Interim Environmental Report, having been circulated, were taken as read.

Flooding – Provision of Sandbags

With reference to the provision of sandbags during the recent flooding in the Glens it was reported that although sandbags were quickly provided as yet there had been no container provided in a central location for storage.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would contact Roads Service (Transportni) to find out when a container and sandbags would be provided.

Councillor McIlroy left the Meeting.

Addendum to Interim Environmental Services Report

Tender for the Provision of Shower facility and Aire De Service (Campervan Stop) at Ballintoy Harbour

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.

It was reported that eight tenders were issued and three tenders had been received for the above works but were in excess of the Council Budget. 

Three options were discussed.


Option 1 - To proceed with the lowest price tender and Council to fund the deficit of £20,000

Option 2 – To proceed with Shower/Sluice Facility Only (Exclude Aire De Service) and Council to Fund the deficit of £11,000.

Option 3 – Not to proceed with the project.

After discussion, in which points raised included Ballintoy being a prime location for camper vans, camper vans blocking the sea view, visitors staying for several days using Council’s facilities and causing an obstruction, the damage to the private sector, the provision of Aire De Service as essential, the concept of showers and toilets useful and the possibility of diverting camper vans for overnight stays to other locations, it was agreed that Council would defer this until the Council Meeting on 18th August 2014.

After discussion,


Councillor P McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Hunter and resolved,

“That the Interim Environmental Services Report and Addendum to the 
Interim Environmental Services Report be adopted.”

Councillor P McShane and Councillor MA McKillop left the meeting.


14/15:09
That Council ask DRD to re-consider charging for car parking at Ann Street, Ballycastle.  The car parking charge is minimal, the car park is sitting almost empty on most days and the charge only serves as a nuisance to shoppers.  Charging at Ann Street has not helped the shops there, on the contrary it has disadvantaged this important shopping street which is the hub of the town.  Contrast the Ann Street car park with the one at the top of Castle Street which is totally free, we are helping to create unfair advantage to some parts of Ballycastle by allowing this situation to pertain.  I propose we take action to have Ann Street freed from parking charges and give the shops a chance to prosper in these times of severe economic restraint.
(Requested by Councillor Baird)

Councillor MA McKillop returned to the meeting.

After discussion, in which points raised included the current inconsistency of car parking charges in Ballycastle and the disadvantages to the elderly,


Councillor Baird proposed,

Seconded by Councillor S McKillop and resolved,  

“That Council would write to DRD to ask the current usage of the car parking 
machines in Ann Street and Castle Street in Ballycastle.”
14/15:10
COUNCIL WITHOUT DELAY MOVE TO PROCURE COSTINGS AND COMMENCE NEW BUILD OF A TOURIST INFORMATION CENTRE AGREED WITH PLANS PASSED AND CAPITAL EXPENDITURE SET IN RATES.  ESTIMATES FOR BUSHMILLS
(Requested by Councillor McIlroy)

After discussion, which included the Economic Appraisal previously rejected by DETI,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Cunningham and resolved,

“That Council would move without delay to revisit the business plan of the 
previously proposed new build of the Tourist Information Centre and look at 
the figures in order to access the money available.”

Councillor S McKillop wished it to be recorded she wholly supported this motion. 

14/15:11
CONFERENCES AND COURSES


Northern Ireland Renewables Industry Group  – Free Wind Energy Seminar and Wind Farm Visit to be held on Wednesday 3rd September 2014 at Roe Valley Park Resort in Limavady and Wind Farm Visit at Glenconway. 




Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That Councillors MA McKillop and Blaney be nominated to 


attend.”


14/15:12
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985

Application for an Occasional Licence between the hours of 7pm and 12 o’clock midnight on Saturday 16th August 2014 for Craigalappin L.O.L.881

Application for a Renewal of Bookmaking Office Licence for Toals Bookmakers, 1 Bridge Street, Cushendall

Application for a Renewal of Bookmaking Office Licence for Wilstan limited, 
3 Ann Street, Ballycastle, BT54 6AA

There were no objections to the above applications.


14/15:13
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.

14/15:14
CORRESPONDENCE

(a) Letter dated 3rd July 2014 from Transportni with reference to Waiting Restrictions – Clare Street, Ballycastle, deferred from Council Meeting 28th July 2014. 

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would have no objections to the proposed extensions of the no waiting at any time restriction (double yellow lines).

(b) Letter 8th July 2014 from Northern Ireland Assembly, Committee for Justice with reference to the Justice Bill introduced to the Assembly on 16th June 2014.


(c) Letter dated 4th August 2014 from the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety with reference to a consultation on the Closure of the Independent Living Fund (ILF) – Future Support of ILF Users in Northern Ireland.
The above correspondence was marked as read.




14/15:15
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE

Bushmills Salmon & Whiskey Festival

Discussion took place on the current criteria required to qualify for funding for large festivals.  Councillor S McKillop wished it to be recorded that she wanted the current criteria of 15,000 spectators be removed from future funding criteria.

After discussion,


Councillor S McKillop proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That Council would write to the Chief Executive of the Causeway Coast & 
Glens Shadow Council pointing out that the Bushmills & Salmon Whiskey 
Festival did not qualify for funding under the current criteria in Moyle 
and that it should be supported as a large festival in the future.”


The meeting concluded at 21:50


……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE

PAGE  
11th August 2014                                                                                                             Page 9 


